TOWN  OF  SWANTON

ZONING OFFICE

One Academy St., P.O. Box 711

Swanton, VT 05488-0711

Tel. (802) 868-3325

Fax. (802) 868-4957

Email: swanza@swantonvermont.org
10/24/13 PUBLIC  HEARING

SWANTON  DEVELOPMENT REVIEW BOARD


The Swanton Development Review Board held a Public Hearing on Thursday, October 24, 2013 at the Swanton Town Offices, 1 Academy Street, at 7:00 P.M.
Present:


Joel Clark


Lucie Hill


Janette Hoague


Gabriel Liegey


Ronald Kilburn, Zoning Administrator


Yaasha Wheeler, Clerk
Also present: 


Tom Langlois


Michael Munson


Mary Jane Neale


Kevin Brzys, Ruggiano Engineering
Mr. Clark opened the hearing at 6:30 p.m. He read the definition of an interested person, and asked the DRB members to declare any ex parte communications. Mrs. Hoague stated that she had had a discussion with a person who had told her that a well isolation area had limited his property abilities, in relation to the Gingras case. Mr. Clark swore in the applicants.

1.
#486-2013
 Final  Plan Approval Request of  Jeremy Allard & Aaron O’Grady to create a new 9-lot PUD consisting of (7) new single-family homes, (1) new two-family home and (1) existing single-family home on an existing 22 +/- acre parcel at 42 Penell Rd. R1 Agricultural/Residential District. 



Mr. Kilburn stated that the applicant had requested to continue this item for one more meeting. He had instructed the applicant to file a written application for final review and to pay the associated fees before requesting the item to be put back on the agenda.

2.
#493-2013
Continuation of Sketch Plan Approval Request of  Michel Gingras to create a Minor,  three (3) lot subdivision by subdividing a  +/-9.9 acre parcel. Lot #1 (2.32 acres) is for an existing wastewater disposal system. Lot #2 (4.00 acres) contains an existing building which would remain with Hog Island Wholesale Bait.  Lot #3 (3.60 acres) will be for a duplex residence (Requires Conditional Use Approval).  All lots are located on the East side of Lakewood Drive, located at 172,173 and 176 Lakewood Drive.  SR Shoreland  Recreation District and RC Recreation /Conservation District.
NOTE: The DRB conducted a SITE VISIT at 6:00 PM on October 24, at 172, 173 & 176 Lakewood Drive prior to the Public Hearing in order to review this project on site.  All interested parties were invited to attend. Present: Michael and Dianne Lafarr, Mary Jane Neale, Michael Munson, Tom Langlois, Kevin Brzys. Also Lucie Hill, Joel Clark, and Janette Hoague from the DRB, as well as Ronald Kilburn, Zoning Administrator.
Mr. Clark noted that the proposal had been changed from a 4-lot major subdivision to a minor 3-lot subdivision since the last review. Mr. Brzys explained that Lot 1 was 2.08 acres, with an existing wastewater disposal system that served Hog Island Wholesale and Bait on Lot #2, as well as the existing business and apartments across the road. Lot 2 was 3.41 acres, with the Hog Island commercial building on it. Part of the project proposed additions on the building for increased office and storage space, for a total of 3000 extra square feet. Lot 3 was 3.53 acres and would be a residential lot for a duplex. A mound wastewater system and drilled bedrock well would be added, with an access driveway conforming to A76 standards that would cross lot 1 to access lot 3. A stormwater detention basin on lot 3 would handle the water quality and quantity requirements from the state of Vermont.
Mrs. Hoague asked about the isolation area and how it would impact the neighbors. Mr. Brzys explained that the new wastewater treatment system would have an isolation zone extending onto the neighboring Lafarr property. Interestingly, the Lafarr’s isolation zones from their wells and wastewater systems extended onto the Gingras property. The various zones therefore determined the placement of the proposed Gingras system. The zones would not affect the placement of a house, but only the placement of other wells and wastewater systems. The August 28, 2013 letter from Ruggiano Engineering to the property owners adjacent to Mr. Gingras’ property referenced isolation zones caused by existing systems. This notice had been sent in accordance with a 2010 change in the Vermont law. He explained that the state was flexible if the isolation zones caused hardship for adjoining landowners. Mr. Clark recommended that concerned neighbors could discuss their individual situations with the Department of Environmental Conservation, since the DRB did not regulate those issues.
Mr. Clark asked about wetland delineation and Mr. Brzys said that that was planned after sketch plan approval. Mr. Clark asked whether the three large storage containers would remain or be removed upon the additions to the building. Mr. Brzys said that he would ask Mr. Gingras. Mr. Clark said he would also like a clarification on the pallets of materials that were around the business, as well as on the storage of the boats in relation to the terms and conditions of the permit. 
Mr. Brzys said that Mr. Gingras would like to request a Conditional Use for a duplex, and asked if Mr. Gingras decided to build a single-family home instead, would that require a site plan amendment or administrative handling? Mr. Clark replied that a single-family home would be permitted and therefore could be handled administratively.

Mr. Brzys demonstrated for Mr. Clark that the lots met the depth and width requirements; however, one of the lots appeared to be short on road frontage.

Mr. Clark noted that a pond had been incorrectly labeled as a stormwater retention pond, which Mr. Brzys explained was actually a sedimentation pond, with a pipe that discharged to a swale at the back of the property. Mr. Brzys added that they were working with the state to add a small constructed wetland to deal with water quality requirements, with both ponds used to infiltrate water discharge from the building; state permitting was in process. The pond was currently being fed by water continuously pumped through 12,000 gallon holding tanks with water drawn from a drilled well. Mr. Clark asked if there were a floor drain and Mr. Brzys said that there was a drain near the tanks, but none to his knowledge near the vehicles. Mr. Langlois stated that he knew of a drain in the center of the garage, over which vehicles were driven, parked, unloaded, and washed. Mr. Langlois added that he had seen significantly more traffic along the driveway than Mr. Gingras had indicated at the last meeting. Mr. Clark asked to have the applicant provide an average daily traffic count along the driveway.
Mr. Munson felt that there was a “co-mingling” of the businesses on the opposite side of the road, and was skeptical if all the uses were allowable in the districts involved (SR and RC). He noted a huge pile of debris on the property, as well as 55-gallon barrels that contained warning labels. He also felt that the wetlands had been infringed upon. Ms. Neale asked about wells, and Mr. Brzys said that there was one existing for the bait business and another proposed for lot 3. Ms. Neale said that, since the isolation zone diminished her ability to have a well of her own, why couldn’t the water be pumped to her property too?
Mr. Munson suggested that an easement should be acquired for the isolation zones, since they impinged upon neighboring properties, and Mr. Clark said that it was a great question to bring up to state legislators. Mr. Clark pointed out that the road frontage for lot 2 did not appear to be adequate. Mr. Clark suggested perhaps combining lots 1 and 2, and having an easement for the septic could be extended for the store and homes.

Mrs. Hoague was concerned about ground contamination from the barrels, as was Mr. Liegey. Mr. Liegey asked what would happen if Mr. Gingras decided to scrap the project altogether, but the barrels remained; how could that issue be looked into? Mr. Kilburn said that the zoning office could respond to a complaint once he was personally aware of the situation. He would treat the testimony of Mr. Munson as a complaint and use it as grounds to check into the matter. 

Mr. Brzys said that he would have the answers to the board’s questions for the applicants by the time of the next meeting on November 21st. 


3. Public Comment – None.

4. Any Other Necessary Business

Mr. Clark stepped down and presented as a Selectboard member. He explained that the DRB decision regarding the new town garage had not specified which 3 sides were to be fenced. He understood that the intent was to fence the back and two sides. However, the Selectboard had been made aware that children were being dropped off on the garage site to walk to school, and therefore wanted to fence the front instead of the back. They wished to leave the back open because a large pile of sand was resting on the property line, with permission of neighboring landowner Brian Rowell, who allowed the town to use a portion of his property to store the sand. Mr. Clark and the Selectboard felt that the plan to fence the sides and front of the property met the requirements and intent of the Development Review Board. Mrs. Hill said that her main concern was avoiding liability for the town from kids who accessed the property from the woods in the back and who played on the sand pile. Mrs. Hoague noted that injury and vandalism were her main concerns. Mr. Liegey felt that the sand should be moved. Mr. Clark said that, from what he was hearing, the back should be fenced.
Mr. Kilburn stated that the building was ready to be occupied, but there had been no deadline for when the fence could be installed. Should he issue a certificate of occupancy? Mrs. Hill replied that a deadline was not needed for when a building should be completed, so she interpreted that the conditions needed to be met prior to issuing the CO.

Mr. Kilburn read a letter detailing a proposed pellet plant at the old Biocardel building, and asked whether the board wanted site plan approval for the project. After discussion, it was determined that although the business was contained in the building, activities related to the business would probably go on outside (pellet storage, etc.) and therefore the board felt most comfortable requesting a site plan.
Mr. Kilburn presented the Mylar from Leader Evaporator (approved November 2011). The Development Review Board signed the Mylar.
MOTION: Mrs. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to go into deliberative session at 8:05 p.m.

MOTION: Mr. Liegey made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hoague, to exit executive session at 8:27 p.m. Motion carried.

MOTION: Mr. Clark made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hoague, Mr. Liegey, and Mrs. Hill, to CONTINUE #493-2013 Continuation of Sketch Plan Approval Request of  Michel Gingras to create a Minor,  three (3) lot subdivision by subdividing a  +/-9.9 acre parcel. Lot #1 (2.32 acres) is for an existing wastewater disposal system. Lot #2 (4.00 acres) contains an existing building which would remain with Hog Island Wholesale Bait.  Lot #3 (3.60 acres) will be for a duplex residence (Requires Conditional Use Approval).  All lots are located on the East side of Lakewood Drive, located at 172,173 and 176 Lakewood Drive.  SR Shoreland  Recreation District and RC Recreation /Conservation District. The applicant was asked to provide the following information:
1. List all the uses on the existing lot.
2. Will the three large storage containers remain after the construction on the main building?
3. Correctly label the pond on the east side of the main building.
4. Provide a daily traffic count along the driveway.
5. How does the road frontage on lot 2 satisfy the bylaw requirements?
6. Delineate the existing wetlands on the drawing.

7. What does the owner intend to do with the excessive debris on the east side of the property?
MOTION: Mrs. Hoague made a motion, seconded by Mr. Liegey, to approve the minutes of 9/27/13. Motion carried.
MOTION: Mr. Liegey made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Hill, to adjourn at 8:32 p.m. Motion carried.
Respectfully submitted,

Yaasha Wheeler

Development Review Board clerk

______________________________

______________________________

Joel Clark





Lucie Hill

______________________________

______________________________

Gabriel M. Liegey, Jr.




Janette Hoague
________________________________________________________________________
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